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THE CLERK: The court will come to order. Good
afternoon, Your Honor. Today is November 14th, 2024 and the
time is now 1:12 p.m. We are here for the specially set hybrid
hearing for case number 24-55507, LaVie Care Centers, LLC, et
al., and the specially set hybrid hearing in adversary
proceeding 24-5127, LaVie Care Centers, LLC, et al., v.
Healthcare Negligence Settlement Recovery Corp.

There are ten matters on the calendar. Pursuant to
the agenda. The following matters are contested and will
proceed as a status conference today. In the main case, the
Occilien motion at docket number 278. The Ormond motion at
docket Number 328. Sifrit motion at docket number 358.
Almonte motion at docket number 417, however, movant's counsel
filed a notice rescheduling hearing at docket number 674,
continuing this matter to December 10th, 2024 at 9:30 a.m.

The Iezzoni motion at docket number 419. And the Garrett
Motion at docket number 425.

Pursuant to the agenda, the following matters are to
be withdrawn. In the main case, the motion to dismiss at
docket number 310. Recovery Corp.'s standing motion at docket
number 433.

Pursuant to the agenda, the following matters
contested and will proceed today. In the main case is the
combined disclosure statement and plan at docket number 481,

as amended and supplemented to date.
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And finally, the adversary proceeding motion at
docket number 2 for case 24-5127 will be considered at the end
of the calendar.

Debtors' counsel, is this your understanding?

MR. SIMON: It is. Thank you.

Good afternoon, Your Honor. Dan Simon, McDermott
Will & Emery, on behalf of the debtors. I'm joined here today
by Ms. Emily Keil. On the Zoom room, we have Jack Haake, who
will be addressing the Court as it relates to certain of the
insurance matters and potentially motions for relief from
stay. My partner, Mr. Bull, is also on. Fortunately, he will
play a lesser role than he anticipated.

If it's okay, I'll make a few introductions in the
courtroom. We have a bit of a packed house today. Starting
with Mr. James Decker, the debtors' independent manager. To
his left, we have Larry Halperin, Chapman and Cutler, counsel
to the independent manager. To his left, Mr. Ben Jones,
debtors' chief restructuring officer. We're also joined in
the next row behind by Mike Krakovsky from Stout Capital, the
debtors' investment banker. And then two rows back, we have
Ms. Jennifer Westwood from the debtors' claims and noticing
agent KCC/Verita.

With Your Honor's permission, how I'd like to proceed
would be a brief introduction. We do have a demonstrative we

filed a couple hours ago. I believe we have provided Your
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Honor with copies. We do have copies in the courtroom. If
you want and with Your Honor's permission, we'll have Ms. Keil
put it on the screen so that those in the Zoom room can see
it.

We'll walk through that. We'll talk about the
evidence, including the declarations, and then I'll kind of go
objection by objection. We'll probably wrap up with some
isolated arguments. Hopefully today is a streamlined hearing,
Your Honor. We're pleased to be here on a, I'll say, nearly
consensual plan of confirmation.

THE COURT: Let me ask one thing. With respect to
the motions for relief and the matter in the adversary, are we
not going to set till to the end? Is that the plan-?

MR. SIMON: If that's okay, Your Honor, I think we'll
start with the main event. I think that will obviously
address Mr. Anthony and the Florida claimants issues which
relate to the withdrawal of those. Our position, and I think
we've been in touch with many of the claimants, is that once
confirmation occurs, we have a procedure in place, but if
there needs to be limited argument, we'll save that to the
end. And Mr. Haake will address the Court at that time.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. SIMON: Is that okay?

THE COURT: That sounds fine.

MR. SIMON: Thank you, Your Honor. So we'll put the

5 cribers
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presentation on the screen. For those following on Zoom, this
was filed this morning at docket 684. And on slide 2 of that,
we have a bit of a roadmap of just how we're going to kind of
walk the Court through today's hearing. And in order to do
that, I just wanted to start very briefly. I think,
obviously, Your Honor is very familiar with these cases, but
just take a few minutes to talk about how we got where we are
today.

We commenced these cases on June 2nd. We were in
Newnan, actually, and we identified a few key objectives for
Your Honor. First, the goal was to stabilize the business
focus on resident care, and we did that through a twenty-
million-dollar DIP financing that, Your Honor approved on an
interim basis on that first day. We also began a
comprehensive marketing and sale process led by Stout and Mr.
Krakovsky, who is in the courtroom.

And then on June 2nd, when we filed the case, or June
3rd, I believe, when we showed up in Newnan, we were already
looking forward to today. We didn't know it would be November
14th, but we were looking towards an exit. And we pointed
Your Honor to Mr. Jones and his declaration that SNF cases in
particular do not linger well in Chapter 11. So there was an
enormous amount of work from June 2nd to November 14th, and
we'll kind of walk through that. But we view today as the

culmination of that hard work.
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During the case, you'll see we -- I'm not going to go
through all of them, but significant developments. By way of
example, we had an adversary proceeding where Your Honor
approved the automatic stay extension with respect to the
Miami action. As the sale process picked up in kind of late
summer, the litigation and kind of the heat from the creditors
committee picked up. And so we kind of had a fork in the road
where we could choose litigation and bringing contested issues
before Your Honor, depositions, discovery, and what we did
instead was we worked with the committee about putting off
potential dates, extending milestones at the consent of the
DIP lenders, and approaching the Court about a mediation
process.

And you've heard quite a bit about the process under
which Judge Cavender achieved a global settlement. I'm not
going to go through it, but needless to say, it was hard
fought. It went way beyond the two in-person days of
mediation. And there was a nonconsensual plan filed in the
middle of that that would have been heavily litigated by the
committee.

Shortly thereafter, we had standing issues with
respect to Recovery Corp. And I'll go through that a little
bit when we talk about Recovery Corp. and the Florida
claimants. And obviously, the plan process itself was heavily

contested and negotiated. 1I'd say over a dozen key
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stakeholders all having their hand in that, and that's partly
why what you'll see is iterations of the plan, iterations of
the plan supplement, a confirmation order, and a revised plan
that was filed late last night.

That's not us staying up late to file. That's all
the parties working collectively to continue to narrow the
issues. And each iterative version of that provided more
consensus. And we can talk about those changes, but I think
showing those iterations is simply a testament to the hard
work done by the stakeholders in this case.

And just on that point, I want to take a moment to
say, I'm going to try not to speak for everyone in the
courtroom. They're all going to have their opportunity. We
believe today is a very significant day. ©Not all cases end up
here.

This case in particular was a challenging case. Real
lives at stake. Hundreds of millions of dollars in unsecured
claims, issues between the debtors', DivestCo, KeepCo, and a
very active tort plaintiff community. And what we have today
is a plan that's confirmable. And it now has the support of
the creditors committee and the Florida claimants.

And so we're not only grateful for the professionals

involved. There were a lot of late nights in this case, not
just over the last two weeks -- not sure Ms. Keil has slept in
the last two weeks —-- but throughout the case, significant
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negotiations and creative solutions. I would name names, but
then I would leave someone out. But virtually everyone in
this courtroom is a testament to that.

And on that note, we obviously want to extend our
thanks to Ms. Marchant-Lessa, Your Honor, the Court, and all
of your staff. You've been flexible at every turn, and we
appreciate it. The folks at Synergy, they've been running the
back office management. They've been behind the scenes, but
they deal with vendor issues and real issues on the ground
every day. We appreciate their efforts.

With that, Your Honor, I just want to do a brief
summary of the plan, beginning on slides 4 and 5. The first
bullet on the right, I believe, is the most important. We'wve
covered it, but it's critical. It provides the debtors with a
clear path to exit on their facilities, providing continuity
of care and resident safety.

I do want to make one footnote to that. You'll hear
today from the landlord to Harts Harbor, which is one of the
facilities. There are ongoing discussions. We'll come to it
when we get to their objection. The debtors do intend to
reject that contract. That lease ends in about a year, and
we're working collaboratively with the landlord. That'll be
subject to a future motion to approve an OTA, but I just
wanted to make that point.

The plan provides for payment in full or assumption

5 cribers
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of all admin and priority claims. And then obviously the
third bullet, and we'll talk about, was born out of that
extensive mediation with Judge Cavender. The last bullet says
it puts an end to all remaining litigation. And I just want
to take a moment to talk about the Florida claimants, who you
probably expected to be here at least a few days ago.

We were ramping up for a heavily contested hearing
today, and I assure you tomorrow, with six witnesses, at least
some of whom were deposed last week. And we kind of rolled up
our sleeves, as did Mr. Anthony, and we reached a resolution.
That is a settlement agreement that is between the nondebtors
who are party to the Miami action and the Florida claimants.
The Florida claimants are remaining in class 6B. They get
their treatment and their claims that are provided under the
plan. And pursuant to that agreement, the Miami action will
be dismissed. This is encapsulated in the proposed form of
confirmation order.

As part of that, the Florida claimants, all 101, have
agreed to change their votes. They initially voted to reject
the plan. They now vote to accept the plan. They have
agreed, instead of opting out of the third-party release, to
opt in to the third-party release. And with that, whether
it's Mr. Anthony or Mr. Lafalce, I just wanted to make sure
that they didn't have any issues or have any concerns with

what I addressed on the record or anything else they wish to
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say on that point.

MR. LAFALCE: Thank you. Nicolas Lafalce on behalf
of the Florida claimants. I can concur with Mr. Simon's
statements about the resolution that's been reached. Mr.
Anthony wanted to be here, at least on the Zoom, but he
unfortunately had a flight scheduled for this afternoon,
anticipating this hearing will be this morning.

But we did want to take the opportunity to thank the
Court, Judge Cavender for participating at mediation, the
creditors committee and its fine professionals, Mr. Simon and
his colleagues, and especially our clients for their patience
and their thoughts throughout this process. But we do have a
signed documentation that we understand is going to be
exchanged at the hearing. And the resolution that has been
reached could not have been done without the Court's
continuous desire to move this case constructively forward.
And so we appreciate everybody's participation in the process.

THE COURT: All right.

MR. SIMON: Thank you. Moving on to slide 6, we'll
go to the -- we'll go to the next slide. Slide 6 just
outlines planned treatment under the plan. And slide 7
provides the voting. I just wanted to make a few points on
the voting. Ms. Westwood is here from Verita/KCC, and she did
submit a voting declaration that reflects what's on here.

A few notes. First, we have four impaired consenting

5 cribers
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1 classes. That's MidCap in class 3, Omega in class 4, class
2 6A, and class 6C. I'll just note class 5 is effectively a
3 null set. That was titled as go-forward trade claims.
4 Powerback is one of the largest creditors, but they ended up

5 voting in class 6. And there is language at paragraph 53 of

6 the confirmation order that was agreed to with Powerback as
7 respect to their claim.

8 Class 6B, as you can see, voted to reject the plan.
9 This was prior to the settlement with the Florida claimants.

10 Mr. Anthony filed or submitted ballots for many more than 101.

11 The settlement with the claimants shifts the vote of the 101

12 from accepting to rejecting. The schedule doesn't change

13 that. But it doesn't change -- it gets the vote very close.
14 But if you shift 101 claimants from accepting to rejecting, it
15 is still a rejecting class. And obviously, we have in our

16 brief kind of the cramdown standard with respect to class 6B.
17 I think, importantly, I'm not aware of any class 6B creditors
18 objecting to confirmation today.

19 With that, Your Honor, on evidence in support of the
20 factual basis of 1129, we do have five witnesses. They are
21 listed here. They are all in the courtroom.

22 Ms. Jennifer Westwood, as I mentioned, from KCC in
23 support of the voting declaration. Mr. Jones, with a

24 declaration that really goes through not only the 1129 factors

25 in detail but also talks about some of the settlements
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reached. The waterfall analysis that has been so critical.
Mr. Decker submitted a declaration in connection with the
investigation and a lot of detail there with respect to the
determination to ultimately approve the compromises in the
plan. Mr. Krakovsky, with respect to the sale process and
some detail there about that. And then lastly, FTI consulting
Narendra Ganti, which was submitted, I believe, as a

statement -- as an attachment to a statement in support, which
kind of goes through the committee's deliberations around
these issues.

Again, all five of them are in the courtroom. All
five of them are available to be cross-examined, should any
party wish to cross-examine them. And we believe that with
those five declarations, that would provide the factual basis
for confirmation today. And we would ask Your Honor to submit
those declarations into evidence.

THE COURT: All right. As I usually do, does anyone
object to submitting the affirmative declarations of the
witnesses in support of confirmation via the declarations,
understanding that all of the relevant witnesses are here to
be cross-examined on their statements?

MR. LAWALL: ©No objection, Your Honor.

THE COURT: I see no objections in the courtroom. Do
I have any objections online?

All right. Hearing none, they're admitted.
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(Declaration of Jennifer Westwood was hereby received
into evidence as Debtors' Exhibit --, as of this date.)

(Declaration of Benjamin Jones was hereby received
into evidence as Debtors' Exhibit --, as of this date.)

(Declaration of James Decker was hereby received into
evidence as Debtors' Exhibit --, as of this date.)

(Declaration of Michael Krakovsky was hereby received
into evidence as Debtors' Exhibit --, as of this date.)

(Declaration of Narendra Ganti was hereby received
into evidence as Debtors' Exhibit --, as of this date.)

MR. SIMON: Thank you, Your Honor. Turning your
attention to slide 9. 1I'm going to make a recommendation.
Obviously, Your Honor can always overrule me. My
recommendation would be I briefly walk through many of these
at a high level. Some of the red, I believe, may be now
turned green.

But for instance, on the U.S. Trustee, that is an
open issue that we're probably just going to have to argue.
And so rather than argue that now, I'll walk through. And
maybe it makes sense, after I do that, to have any party on
that list or any party who supports confirmation to talk, and
then we can kind of talk about how to argue the remaining
issues.

THE COURT: Okay. I think that makes sense.

MR. SIMON: Okay. So with respect to Recovery Corp.
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1 and Florida claimants, we've covered that. And as part of
2 that settlement, all of the pleadings and discovery has been
3 or will be withdrawn by agreement. As I noted, the U.S.

4 Trustee 1is principally, although they may have other

5 statements, focused on the opt-out provision of the third-

6 party release. And we can kind of put a pin in that and

7 address that before Your Honor.

8 The IRS, I'm going to spend a couple of minutes on

9 that near the end. There might be some argument appropriate
10 or at least vetting of certain issues with that. So I'll just

11 address that at a different point.

12 The Department of Justice, Mr. --

13 I don't want to mispronounce your last name but --
14 MR. LEUNG: [Lee-ong] .

15 MR. SIMON: Leung. Thank you.

16 They've been incredibly cooperative, collaborative
17 with us. Very responsive. And we have worked out all

18 remaining issues. There were many. The principal issue that
19 we were prepared to litigate before Your Honor was the free-
20 and-clear nature of provider agreements. We have resolved

21 this through agreed language that is now found in the

22 confirmation order that we laid out yesterday.

23 As part of some of that, and it relates not just to
24 the Department of Justice, but a few others, we did modify the

25 plan last night. At a high level, what it does is it
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effectively makes this an asset sale done through the plan.
And so previously, there was an issuance of equity interests
at the top level. This is going to be done through an asset
sale. And there was already wide latitude under restructuring
transactions in the memorandum. And so we've kind of modified
it that it is not intended -- we put this in the notice, and I
want to be clear, it's not intended to modify any party's
treatment or recovery under the plan. And it's merely
technical to address some of these issues.

5 and 6 on this are various unions. This was
resolved by assuming, really assuming and assigning those
union contracts, and I believe those are resolved.

Cigna has been resolved with respect to proposed
language in the confirmation order around the timing of
assumption or rejection of their contracts.

Chubb is one that my colleague Mr. Haak will address,
which may, may, and I have some optimism, may have shifted to
red to green in the last twenty minutes before we got in, and

the committee has been heavily involved on addressing those

issues.

Harts Harbor is one that I mentioned earlier. They
filed a limited objection. With respect to that, again, we're
focused on patient care. We'll work with the landlord and

we'll have to come before you somewhere between confirmation,

should Your Honor approve, and the effective date to address
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1 the transition there.
2 Mary Iezzoni has been resolved, I believe, through
3 revisions to the plan supplement. I believe there is a
4 stipulated order coming.
5 And there's a host of various informal objections
6 that you never saw. And you'll start to see the confirmation
7 order build up near the end to provide language to address

8 that they've all been informally resolved.

9 So let me just see if I have anything else. And
10 again, to the extent you think it's an appropriate time, we
11 can have the various parties make whatever statements they
12 have, at least the ones that are in support of the

13 modifications made. And again, I'll just bracket the U.S.
14 Trustee, the IRS, and I believe Chubb, and we can address

15 those shortly.

16 THE COURT: Okay. Could you maybe explain to me a

17 little maybe more fulsomely about the switch overnight from a
18 reorganization of the existing debtors to an asset sale, which
19 I'm not sure how much of a difference that makes. I don't

20 know. That strikes me, among other things, that the parties

21 whose contracts are being assumed and assigned, now they're
22 being assigned, whereas before they were not. They were just
23 being assumed by the existing parties. And haven't really

24 thought through whether that makes a lot of difference but --

25 MR. SIMON: Yeah, I think our view is it, for all
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1 practical purposes, it doesn't. It's effectively the
2 difference between an equity sale and an asset sale. It

3 relates a little bit to the discharge and relates a little bit

4 to the assumption of the provider agreements and kind of with
5 respect to unknown liabilities that may exist. And it was in
6 discussions with various governmental agencies, as well as the
7 plan sponsor, that it would just provide a little bit more

8 protection with respect to free-and-clear language around

9 that.
10 THE COURT: Okay. And I think, if I recall
11 correctly, the plan previously said, and maybe it still says,
12 that the executory contracts are all being assumed by the plan
13 sponsor or its assignee. Isn't that what -- think that's the
14 language it used previously.
15 MR. SIMON: Yeah, I would need to check the language.
16 I believe there is flexibility for either assumption or
17 assumption and assignment. There may be some cleanup changes
18 around this, just to make sure that we've captured it all.

19 But the effect would be the same. It would be, rather than

20 assumed by the reorganized debtors, it would be assumed and
21 assigned. And again, I think our view is it's a technical

22 modification that does not adversely impact any creditor, and
23 certainly not materially. And obviously, we've been in

24 discussions with the committee and many other parties about
25 that.
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THE COURT: Okay. And I don't necessarily want to --
although maybe I'm -- I'm sorry she made the trip all the way
here, but your claims agent. I did have a couple of questions
that she might have the answer to, but you might also. I was
just curious. I note you know how many ballots you sent out,
and do you have any idea of what percentage of the ballots you
got back?

MR. SIMON: I only know the answer to that because
Mr. Adams asked me this morning, and I provided him the
answer. I believe it's 6,240 ballots were sent out.

THE COURT: Okay. And I haven't counted the ones in
it.

MR. SIMON: So as a percentage basis, it's probably
roughly ten percent --

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. SIMON: -- would be my -- more than that. T
apologize. More than that. And keep in mind, there are a
lot —-- there's a lot of duplication in there. What I don't
have is kind of deduped. So for instance, the Florida
claimants filed multiple claims, and I believe they filled out
multiple ballots. And that was deduped as part of this
process. But what I don't know is if you dedupe the 6,240,
how many unique ballots? I guess I have Mr. Westwood in the
courtroom, to the extent she knows.

MS. WESTWOOD: Those were the unique ballots. There
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actually were thousands and thousands of claims more than
that, but that was the unique value here.

THE COURT: Could you hear that?

THE COURT: Yes. Is that ones returned, or ones sent
out of --

MS. WESTWOOD: So the 6,000 number is the ones sent
out.

THE COURT: Okay. But deduped, you might say?

MS. WESTWOOD: Yes.

THE COURT: Okay. And it's probably a similar
answer, but the voting summary shows billions of dollars of
claims.

MR. SIMON: Yes.

THE COURT: First off, there must have been some
three extra digits put in some place, but it was in so many
places. And then I read a footnote that I think suggested
that that's the -- that things were filed in multiple cases
were counted every time they were included.

MR. SIMON: Correct. So obviously that caught
everyone's attention, so we added that footnote. So by way of
example, Omega has a -- I don't know the exact amount. Let's
say a thirty-plus-million-dollar claim against each of the
debtors. Given that we were at the time potentially fighting
substantive consolidation, we instructed the debtors' claims

agent to make sure that they could show balloting at each
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debtor. And so what you see is basically the aggregation. So
I imagine the claim that Omega showed was in the billions, ad
obviously that's not the case.

Does that make sense, Your Honor?

THE COURT: It does.

MR. SIMON: Okay.

THE COURT: All right. Well, I guess we should hear
from other people.

MR. SIMON: Yeah. And again, I think the purpose of
this just is to make sure that we've captured some of this
before we kind of get into argument, to the extent there are
open issues, and we're happy to address that.

THE COURT: All right. I guess, if other people are
going to come forward, what I'm trying to get my arms around
is I know we've admitted the declarations for the purposes of
essentially their direct examinations, but I guess I'd like to
know if anybody is going to want to cross-examine the
witnesses or if what we're going to have for the remainder of
the day is just argument so --

MR. SIMON: We're not aware of any party that has
asked. We've asked affirmatively of most parties in the
courtroom. So I'm not aware. We would actually -- and we
could do it at the end or now. We would ask the Court to
actually admit all of the debtors' exhibits listed on the

exhibit list. But again, happy to do that at housekeeping.
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THE COURT: Are those the ones here in my binder?

MR. SIMON: I believe so, Your Honor. And many of

those -- many of those are really described in the
declarations. So for instance, in Mr. Krakovsky's
declaration, he describes a transaction protocol. Well, that

transaction protocol is subsumed within the exhibit list so --

THE COURT: Is the one that's in here the current
one, except that didn't that change overnight?

MR. SIMON: Didn't the exhibit 1list change overnight?

THE COURT: No, the transaction protocol, whatever
you call it, used to be —--

MR. SIMON: So you're thinking of the restructuring
transactions memoranda.

THE COURT: That's what I was thinking of.

MR. SIMON: That changed. That's not on our exhibit
list.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. SIMON: The transaction protocol that I
referenced is actually something we put in place early on in
the sale process, just to make sure that there was kind of
even playing field amongst all bidders. And it's just
something that's referenced in Mr. Krakovsky's declaration.

THE COURT: Okay. And all right. So I guess at this
point you're proposing we admit all of your exhibits, is it, I

guess to the extent everyone has seen all your exhibits?
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1 MR. SIMON: That would be the -- that would be the
2 request, Your Honor.
3 THE COURT: I guess that'd be a question. If anybody
4 has that gquestion, we can address that. But just as a global

5 matter, does anybody object to the admission of the debtors'

6 exhibits?

7 MR. LAWALL: No objection, Your Honor.

8 THE COURT: Okay. No objection from the committee.
9 I see no objections in the room.
10 Any objection from the folks attending online?
11 All right. They're admitted.
12 (A1l exhibits on debtors' exhibit list were hereby
13 received into evidence, as of this date.)
14 THE COURT: That maybe then raises one more gquestion
15 for you. The basis of a lot of what's in here is the

16 settlement that was reached at the mediation. But what I

17 don't have in a document anywhere that I'm aware of is a

18 settlement agreement. Does such a thing exist and --

19 MR. SIMON: It does not, Your Honor. There was a
20 mediator's proposal, which effectively served as the forum.

21 And then once that was agreed upon, I'd say it took about ten

22 days of extensive negotiations to build that into the plan.
23 So the settlement agreement effectively are the compromises
24 contained in the plan.

25 THE COURT: Okay.
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documents talk about,
know we're going to -- we're going to get to later,
they're not provided the plan sponsor may not put in the
money, et cetersa,
where the plan sponsor says under what conditions they're

putting in the money,

LAWALL:

COURT:

et cetera.

Colloquy

Yes. That is correct, Your Honor.

Okay. Because among other things,

the

with regard to the releases, which I

that if

But I don't have an agreement

so what do I know about that? What am I

ever going to know about that?

MR.

SIMON:

Well, the conditions that the plan

sponsor and both DIP lenders -- the concessions and

consideration is all again set forth in the plan.

effective date of the plan,

outlined in there would effectively be the conditions.

So the

all of the conditions precedent

There's no other -- there's no other document that kind of

outlines that,

THE
we have. So
other people

MR.
we can --

THE

MR.

THE

MR.

COURT:

other than what's subsumed within the plan.

Okay. All right. We have the evidence

any thoughts as to what order we ought to have

speaking?

SIMON:

COURT:

SIMON:

COURT:

LAWALL:

I don't have any thoughts to that.

We'll start with the --
-— form a line.
We'll start with the committee.

Did you want to go through the
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objections, Dan? You were talking about doing that. I didn't
know whether you wanted to do that and then have comments from
other parties. You had started down the objection list, and
there were certain resolutions I think that we talked about
may have occurred. Do you want to do that or do you --
certainly willing to make some basic remarks, Your Honor. How
we do that -- however you would you like to see it.

THE COURT: Yeah, I thought he got to the end of
the -- well, subject to wanting to talk about some of them
further, but I think he went through all the exhibits on --

MR. SIMON: Yeah. I think, to the extent parties who
have objected want to raise issues or confirm, to the extent
parties who do support confirmation want to speak, I think
I'll defer to Your Honor whether you want to separate the two
or not.

THE COURT: Okay. Well --

MR. LAWALL: There we a couple of resolutions that
has been assigned to indicated want to bring that, as Mr.
Simon indicated went to green. Right. And I guess, for
purposes of fulsomeness of the record, it might be worth
putting those on so that you have those established. But I
leave that to you.

THE COURT: That would be fine.

MR. LAWALL: So Your Honor, I'm sorry. Let me

approach.
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THE COURT: No, go right ahead.

MR. LAWALL: And again, for the record, Fran Lawall,
Troutman, on behalf of the committee. Your Honor, I see that,
at least from the committee's perspective, there was the
Iezzoni and the Chubb objections, which have been resolved.
And I don't know whether you wanted to know what those
resolutions were. I guess, with respect to Chubb, that was
partially resolved, which I think now has been fully resolved.
With respect to Iezzoni, I believe that has been fully
resolved, which will be handled through an order, a separate
order, which will be handed up to Your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. And does that all relate to the
claims resolution process or those procedures?

MR. LAWALL: Yeah, somewhat, Your Honor. Iezzoni is
a 1lift stay, which had to do with the unliquidated claims
procedures --

THE COURT: Right.

MR. LAWALL: -- that are part of the plan. And then
there were some other remarks that we would make, Your Honor,
but just in order to keep this in some kind of order, I
thought -- those were the two from the committee perspective,
unless my partner tells me I missed one.

Is that it for from the committee perspective?

MS. KOVSKY-APAP: Sorry, Your Honor. Deb Kovsky for

the committee. We had a number of comments that we received
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on the unliquidated claim procedures. And we have done our
best to take into account all of those comments. We believe
we now have a completely consensual unligquidated claim
procedures, subject to final wordsmithing and that will get
uploaded.

We have taken into account a number of comments with
respect to the GUC trust agreement, primarily from the United
States Trustee. There is still one more comment that we
received, I believe, last night, and we've agreed to make
those changes. So that will also get finalized and uploaded.

And then with respect to Iezonni, as Mr. Lawall said,
there are additional changes that were made. The stipulation
is still being finalized. So we won't be able to hand it up
to Your Honor today, but we will be able to upload it shortly.

THE COURT: Okay.

MS. KOVSKY-APAP: So from the committee's
perspective, we think that all of the issues that impacted the
GUC trust, the unliquidated claim procedures, or anything that
affects the unsecured creditors post-confirmation, we believe
we're on the right track. There were also a number of changes
that were made to the plan with respect to the Medicare
provider agreements and how those would be treated, which was
very much a moving target. We kind of had a lot of language
thrown at us very late in the game.

But following extended discussions with the
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1 government, with debtors' counsel, the committee has been able
2 to get comfortable that once those Medicare provider

3 agreements are actually assumed and assigned or that the buyer
4 takes assignment in whatever format that ends up being, which
5 we understand is the intent, that there won't be any blowback
6 to the trust. There won't be any rejection damages claims.

7 There won't be any claims related to those Medicare provider

8 agreements that somehow become the problem of the unsecured

9 creditors. And with that understanding that we've been able
10 to get comfortable with, the committee's all set.
11 THE COURT: Okay.
12 THE COURT: So with respect to the -- so that turns

13 the Chubb agreement green, although I'll certainly wait to

14 hear from them regarding that. The Iezzoni one is already
15 indicated as being green on our little chart. And I

16 understand that now there are two elements to that, one

17 element relating to the unliquidated claims procedures, and
18 the other element, apparently a stipulation. I assume, that
19 has to do with the motion for relief from stay.

20 MR. LAWALL: It does, Your Honor.

21 THE COURT: Okay. Now, I think I got it. I do have
22 one question about the GUC trust agreement.

23 MR. LAWALL: Yes.

24 THE COURT: So I looked at it, and I just wondered,

25 is there anything in there that requires the debtors to
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cooperate with the trust with regard to the resolution of the
claims? Like, provide information. I assume that the people
for the trust aren't going to know anything or will know less
about all those things.

MR. LAWALL: 1It's a fair point. That's an issue that
has come up probably in the last twenty-four hours, given the
press of what has occurred. There have been informal
conversations about document exchanges and things of that
sort. I have been assuming the debtor will cooperate. I'm
sure Mr. Simon will agree with that so that we won't have to
resort to formal discovery against Synergy or others for that
information.

THE COURT: Right. I mean, you're going to need the
assistance of the debtors' employees to verify or not verify
claims of various kinds, I would expect.

MR. LAWALL: Yeah, there certainly will be a
significant claims resolution process, Your Honor. And the
committee, in anticipation of what would have been a contested
confirmation hearing today, has already started going through
at least the personal injury claims, trying to winnow them
down into some category. And the debtor has provided some
additional information to help us, along with insurance
information, to try and figure out exactly what we're dealing
with.

With respect to the trade claims side, the general
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GUCs, the expectation is between a combination of the
schedules, conversations with the debtors, and Mr. Reininger
(ph.), who is an experienced trustee in this area, our
expectation is he'll be able to try and do that pretty
efficiently.

And I wasn't planning on making my full remarks here,
but I can give you a little more background if you would like
it now, in terms of just our overall view of how this is going
to go forward, or I can wait. I know we're started with
respect to objections and it kind of morphed, but I didn't
want to upset Mr. Simon's well-orchestrated confirmation
hearing.

THE COURT: Why don't you —-- I'm happy to hear
everything you want to say.

MR. LAWALL: That'd be great. All right. Well,
thank you, Your Honor. As I indicated weeks ago, this was
probably one of the hardest deals as professionals that we
have done because ultimately, it doesn't necessarily result in
a huge recovery for creditors one way or the other. But the
committee, in supporting this deal looked at a number of
factors, including the fact that there was probably -- there
has been estimated a hundred-million dollars of priority
secured administrative claims that might have come ahead of
all of these creditors.

Then, in addition, Your Honor, as part of this, which
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may not be clear, there was a deal cut with Powerback. You
may see that in here, which was a significant unsecured
creditor, maybe as much as a hundred-million dollars. Their
claim will not be part of this overall distribution, which is
a significant event which wouldn't have occurred but for this
deal.

THE COURT: What's their claim about?

MR. LAWALL: I understand it's rehabilitation
services and other things that they performed.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. LAWALL: But it is a significant claim. And of
course, Your Honor, as you may know, there are several
creditors, including Healthcare Services Group. They are very
significant creditors in this case owed tens of millions of
dollars. And so this is obviously important to a lot of
folks, not just the personal injury claimants, but to trade
creditors as well.

But we also looked at that, plus how we were going to
try and do this in an efficient way. And the committee looked
at both the DivestCo and the OpCo side and tried to come up
with a fair allocation of proceeds based upon where we thought
the assets were, which was explained in the disclosure
statement.

The expectation at this point is we have the D&O

policy, as well as approximately 3.50-million dollars on the
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DivestCo side, which will be used first to try and basically
monetize the D&0O claims. And then on the OpCo side, there is
nine-plus-million dollars, which will be used for purposes of
liquidating the claims matrix, as well as for purposes of
making a distribution. We have found that there is probably
more insurance for personal injury claims on the OpCo side
than on the DivestCo side. But we have found some indication
there may be little bits of insurance that might be there on
the DivestCo side, but it's still early in the investigation.

But one of the points I wanted to assure you Your
Honor on is though we're not -- I don't want to stand here and
say we're thrilled with this deal because we're not. In most
of my cases, we get substantially greater recoveries than
this. But we're also realistic given the 280 debtors, given
the fact that if we were to turn this into a litigation fight
as it was heading, it might have been that unsecured creditors
got nothing at all. And that weighed heavily on the committee
in terms of making this decision to try and put an orderly
process to this in a way which, again, protected health,
safety, and welfare of the residents, preserved the going
concern, but at the same time created a process for
liquidating claims and a potential recovery for unsecured
creditors.

One of the things that threw us in the last forty-

eight hours, Your Honor, was the fact that this switched, as
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you identified, from a straight reorg to a sale process. And
as Mr. Simon has indicated on the record, and we will hold the
debtor accountable on this, is that notwithstanding that
switch, that there will not be any increased liabilities
flowing to the GUC Trust. And that's been said, and we want
to make sure that that occurs because we understand why
they're doing it for purposes of the Medicare side. And in
order to deal with certain liabilities that might trail. But
at the same time, we don't want this to increase the
liabilities to the GUC trust because it was that structure
that was put to the creditors for purposes of voting and
getting us to here today. And so that will be an important
issue.

There is another issue, Your Honor, that's come up,
which I'm sure Mr. Simons will discuss, but since I'm here,
the employee tax credit, the IRS apparently has reached out to
the debtor and said there is a potential claim here for
thirty-million dollars as a priority unsecured claim. And
what they're saying is that they -- and this appears to be a
normal audit, challenging some of the monies that were paid as
a result of the pandemic. However, if that claim were to come
to fruition, which I'm assuming will be before Your Honor in
litigation shortly, and the committee is certainly going to
have to participate in this, that the ask is going to be

possibly as much as a thirty-million-dollar priority claim.
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If that occurs, this plan is not feasible.

Now, we think that they probably won't be successful.
But at the same time, it's an issue from the unsecured
creditors that we want to be careful here that that claim not
become an unsecured claim because if it did become an
unsecured claim, which just came on the radar screen now, that
could change the overall distribution dynamic with respect to
creditors. ©Not significantly, but it would have an impact.

So it's an important issue.

THE COURT: Which part of it would it -- it is that a
OpCo or a DivestCo claim?

MR. LAWALL: Both.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. LAWALL: It's both. From what we've seen --
actually, this has been some of the great work that FTI has
done. Even last night when this came up, I asked him to go
back and check, and again with the help of the debtor trying
to trace these numbers. But it is on the OpCo and DivestCo
side from what we're seeing. So it has an impact on both
sides of the house.

But again, actually we don't think this is a general
unsecured creditor, and we hope it's not a priority claim at
all. And we hope the IRS is simply wrong on this issue. But
it is an issue that's out there, and it's one that we're going

to have to keep an eye on as things move forward.
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Nevertheless, the committee, as we said, once we made this
deal, Your Honor, we have supported this deal. We will
continue to support this deal. We'll look for ways to
maximize the recovery of the monies that we have for
distribution to creditors.

I'm sure we're going to be back before Your Honor
with respect to claims objections. But also on the DivestCo
side, we'll be looking for an efficient way of trying to
ligquidate these personal injury claims. We are very sensitive
to them. We want to get them a distribution. We intend to
get them a distribution. We have winnowed it down. At this
point, preliminary numbers are probably about 500 unligquidated
personal injury claims from what we have seen so far, and
those are the ones that we're going to have to work through.
The debtor has provided us a bunch of information, which will
be helpful. But then again, with the help of Mr. Reininger
and others, we'll try and liquidate that in an efficient way.
We may be coming to you for some creative ways to quickly
liquidate that to get a distribution, as opposed to engaging
in, quite frankly, lawyer-wasting fees, as opposed to trying
to get the money to these creditors.

So that's kind of where the committee is on this
case, Your Honor. We support the confirmation. We appreciate
what the debtor has done. Mr. Simon has done an excellent job

working this through for his client. We'd love to have seen a
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much better recovery, but we do believe, at the end of the
day, this does result in a recovery for the unsecured
creditors, which, if it had gone to litigation, you can only
imagine how this would have played out, Your Honor. We would
have had to have challenged the plan, basically tank the case,
taken it to Chapter 7, and then hope that a trustee would have
pursued this litigation, all the while not having a DIP, not
having any funds for litigation, and no guarantee whatsoever
with respect that these claims would be successful.

That was all part of the witch's brew. That took us
to the point of getting to this resolution. It's not pretty,
it's not perfect, but it does get something to the creditors.
And it's really what Chapter 11's about.

THE COURT: 1Is the tax claim something we have to
resolve before we can confirm the case?

MR. LAWALL: Your Honor, I'll let Mr. Simon -- I
expect we're going to have to have a proof of claim filed, and
I expect we're going to have to ask Your Honor for an
expedited hearing on that so that we can make sure we can get
to an effective date some time reasonably in the future.

MS. JONES: And Your Honor, Vivieon Jones for the
United States on behalf of the IRS. I'm happy to speak to
this issue and to this status of the IRS objection when the
Court is there.

THE COURT: Okay. Let's let Mr. Lawall finish, and
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MR. LAWALL: So Your Honor, I think that's —-- unless
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my partner kicks me and tells me I've missed something, I
think that's everything. We want to say thank you to
everyone, your clerk, your staff, Your Honor, for being as

flexible as you are and have been. And obviously, we will

still be in front of you over the coming months to try and get

to the end point here. But thank you, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you.

All right. Ms. Jones, you want to just take your
turn, I guess?

MS. JONES: Um-hum.

MR. LAPOWSKY: I'm sorry. Did I --

THE COURT: Yeah.

MR. LAPOWSKY: -- cut in line?

THE COURT: Well, I think she may have cut in line,
but I'm going to let her so if you don't mind --

MR. LAPOWSKY: I'm going to be very, very —--

MS. JONES: Thank you, Your Honor.

MR. LAPOWSKY: -- quick. But I can sit down if
you'd —--

THE COURT: All right. Hang on, Ms. Jones.

Yes, sir. Go ahead.

MR. LAPOWSKY: Robert Lapowsky, Stevens & Lee, for
Healthcare Services Group. Your Honor, Healthcare Services
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1 Group is a very large creditor in these cases. Claims

2 totaling close to seventy-million dollars, split both on the

3 OpCo side and the DivestCo side. Healthcare Services is also
4 the chair of the committee, so we've been actively involved in
5 these cases from the beginning. And I wanted to stand and

6 tell you that we support confirmation of the plan. We're, as

7 Mr. Lawall mentioned, not thrilled with the likely percentage

8 recovery here, but we're realistic, and we think that under

9 the circumstances, this is as good as we can do as unsecured
10 creditors. Thank you, Your Honor.
11 THE COURT: Very good. Thank you for your service on
12 the creditors committee. 1It's very much appreciated.
13 All right. Sorry about that, Ms. Jones.
14 MS. JONES: Thank you. And good afternoon, Your

15 Honor. Vivieon Jones on behalf of the IRS. And I have three
16 issues I want to present to the Court today a bit of

17 clarification and to bring the Court up to date on the status
18 of the IRS plan objection.

19 At first, as noted in the filed objection, the IRS
20 had opted out of the debtors' third-party leases and the

21 injunction provisions of the plan. And though you'll hear

22 that the IRS has largely resolved the pending objection,

23 through which terms of the debtors with respect to the IRS

24 objections, the opt out remains operative.

25 The two issues that I do want to raise before the
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Court today do pertain to the calculation of the priority tax
claim amount. As has been noted, this is in fact a
confirmation issue. And those two issues with address the
unfiled tax returns, as well as the employee retention
credits, or ERCs.

As to the unfiled returns, the IRS records reflect
that there are a number of outstanding payroll tax returns,
largely by DivestCos. In short, Your Honor, where a DivestCo
has ceased operations but failed to properly and formally
inform the IRS, the meter, if you will, kept running as to
payroll taxes. And that resulted in some significant priority
tax claims that were estimated and are reflected on the claims
that were filed by the IRS. The debtors have agreed to filing
the outstanding federal tax returns within thirty days after
the effective date or provide proof that the filing was not
required. And language to that effect has been included in
the proposed confirmation order, and that resolves the issue
on the unfiled return priority tax problem with the IRS.

The second issue again relates to the employee
retention claims or the ERCs. And these, I've indicated, are
a function and a feature of the COVID-19 relief legislation
and provide a refundable credit to eligible employers. And as
indicated in the IRS objection, the debtors previously
received approximately thirty-two-million dollars in ERC

refunds and pending ERC claims of approximately 3.7 million.

5 cribers

www.escribers.net 800-257-0B85



Case 24-55507-pmb Doc 695 Filed 11/18/24 Entered 11/18/24 13:02:36 Desc Main 47

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Document  Page 47 of 133
Colloquy

Those are the ERC claims and refunds that are subject to
re